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MARDEN PARISH COUNCIL 
ANNUAL REPORT – APRIL 2022 TO APRIL 2023
By Cllr Kate Tippen, Chairman, Marden Parish Council

The Parish Council is now back to all its normal meeting venues following the complete lifting of pandemic restrictions.  Full Council is held on the second Tuesday of each month and Amenities on the fourth Tuesday at The Allens meeting room. Planning meetings are held on the other two Tuesdays of the month in the Parish Council meeting room.  All our meetings are held in public and residents are welcome to attend.  If there is a lot of resident interest in an agenda item then a larger room at the Memorial Hall is used. My grateful thanks to my council colleagues for all their hard work on behalf of our community.  A Parish Councillor does more than turn up for a couple of hours on a Tuesday evening!

It has been a particularly busy year for your Councillors.  We have responded to every planning application submitted within the Parish and any in neighbouring parishes that we are interested in.  We have taken an active interest in the emerging Maidstone Local Plan responding where necessary to consultations, alongside this work we are reviewing our own Marden Neighbourhood Plan.  We have also responded to many other consultations that come our way, most recently to the KCC Community Services Consultation which proposed the closure of Marden Children’s Centre.  Your Parish Council spent a long time reviewing this important consultation and unanimously agreed that we strongly opposed this proposal, sending a vigorous response to KCC.  We are grateful to the support we have received on this matter from Borough Councillor Claudine Russell and County Councillor Lottie Parfitt-Reid.

We have continued to liaise with Redrow about the allotment site at Highwood Green.  The saga continues but there may be some dim light in the tunnel now as Redrow have at long last accepted our position and are prepared to transfer the allotment site only to us.  However, I have to report that the Redrow wheels continue to turn slowly and sometimes it feels like they are in reverse.  We will persevere and maybe there will be better news next year.

Flooding continues to be a problem after heavy rain.  You will all remember the extremely heavy rain we experienced in November, which seemed to go on for most of the month.  This caused two notable problems and will continue to do so for the foreseeable future.  The first was flooded and impassable roads. The good news is that KCC have provided us with flood warning signs that we can put out on road junctions where we know the road has flooded.  I am indebted to the flood wardens who keep in regular contact when we are at risk of flooding and put out the signs when needed.  We use social media to warn people of flooding and encourage people to find alternative routes.  

The second problem is sewer flooding which occurs mainly on the path from Goudhurst Road to Maynards and in Roughlands Lane.  Between the beginning of November and the beginning of January I contacted Southern Water no less than 8 times about sewer flooding.  I called a meeting with Southern Water in early December to understand the cause of the sewer flooding and what remediation is planned.  It was a positive meeting, which I have reported in the recent Parish Council newsletter.  The main problem is that much of Marden’s surface water especially from the older properties runs off into the foul sewer, which it shouldn’t do, thus causing an overload at the pumping stations in periods of heavy rain. Southern Water assured us that they are very aware of the problem and that their engineers are looking at the best ways to mitigate.  This all comes down to money and the hope is that Marden will feature in their 2025 strategic plan. In the meantime, those of us who are flood wardens will continue to monitor the situation and report all incidences to Southern Water.

The river and ditch drainage system around the parish is complex.  The main rivers – the Teise and the Beult are under the management of the Environment Agency but all the streams and ditches that make up the drainage network are looked after by the Upper Medway Internal Drainage Board.  We had a useful meeting with them as we are particularly concerned about the road flooding in Plain Road and Hunton Road at the Mill.  Their main message is that climate change is alive and well and excessive rainfall and subsequent flooding is now the norm and not the exception.  They are looking at plans for natural flood management and wet woodlands to try and contain water higher upstream, but all these are long term ideas and could take many years to come to fruition.

Over the last year the Parish Council has been pleased to hold a number of public events. Marden at Christmas was as successful and popular as ever.  Our Jubilee celebrations were very well attended and a great way of bringing the community together.  Little did we know that only 3 months later we would be mourning Her Majesty the Queen.  The Parish Council liaised very closely with Rev Nicky to ensure that Marden fully respected all the protocols during the mourning period.  We now look forward to the King’s Coronation and plans are well underway for Marden’s own celebration, our Coronation Fete, on Monday 8th May at Southons Field.  I hope to see you all there.

Highways issues continue to be a cause of concern for residents.  We have developed a Highways Improvement Plan which currently has 23 outstanding items on it.  Kent Highways are supportive but lack of funding means it is doubtful that many of the identified issues will be resolved in the near future.  The Parish Council will continue to push for funding to get some of the key issues dealt with.

The Parish Council also has an Infrastructure Spend Plan, which identifies all the improvements we would like to see in the village. Some of the small items the Parish Council will be able to fund, but large, more ambitious plans such as a new pavilion at Southons Field are longer term and will require a greater level of funding.

We are committed to maintaining regular communication with residents through a number of different channels. We have continued to produce the newsletter 3 times a year and we are grateful to Cllr Anne Boswell who does such an amazing job compiling it and to Deputy Clerk Rachel Gillis-Coates who typesets it and gets it ready for print. Thanks also to Councillors and volunteers who hand deliver to all properties in the village centre. We post to properties in the rural parts of the parish.  I hope you find the newsletter useful, we have received very positive feedback about it.  We are also very active on social media and regularly use Facebook to update on events, road closures and many other issues.  We know that many people do not use social media and we have introduced a weekly e-newsletter that is delivered via email to recipients on a Friday, this contains all the information we have posted that week on social media.  If you haven't signed up to receive it, then please let Deputy Clerk Rachel know.  We also have a network of notice boards which are updated weekly.

We have just held our Spring litter pick and thanks go to all the people who turned out to do a dirty job.  I’m sure you’ll all agree the parish looks better for it although we weren’t to know that 2 days later on bin collection day there would be high winds sending bins and rubbish flying.

We held a successful Summer Play Scheme in July at Marden Primary Academy.  Jordan Manley, who has managed the scheme for a number of years, is unable to carry on due to her work commitments, but I am delighted that we have been able to recruit a new Play Scheme Manager for this Summer.  Many of you will know Jen Ward, was Hindley, who grew up in Marden and has been teaching at Marden Primary Academy. We can now look forward to another successful Summer Play Scheme this year.

Finally, a huge thanks to our office staff, without whom we could not function. Deputy Clerk Rachel has truly thrown herself into Parish Council work and her energy and enthusiasm for the role shows itself every day especially in her commitment to communication and all the work that goes into managing the work of the Amenities Committee.  Ali our Clerk and font of all Marden knowledge steers the ship and it’s not easy with 11 Councillors to contain, but she makes sure that we do what we have to and nothing slips through the gaps. Last September Ali achieved the incredible milestone of 20 years’ service to the Parish Council. We were sorry that Hollie Savory, our Administrative Assistant, left us in March to return to the industry she had previously worked in. She is much missed but we wish her all   success in her new role. We are now recruiting for a replacement. All of us here tonight are grateful to Ali and Rachel for your hard work, dedication and constant good humour.

We are also extremely grateful to our two caretakers – Ian Jones who looks after the Cemetery so well and who celebrated 35 years with us last July, and Chris Prince who looks after all our open space and many other jobs that need doing around the village as well.

This year’s KALC Community Award was awarded to OLGA RANCE (print name) for a KALC Community Award.  Since the start of the war Olga has worked tirelessly to help her fellow citizens in Ukraine and those who are living as guests in Marden and the surrounding area.
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